Solid-State Electronics 80 (2013) 81-95

FISEVIER

Review

Contents lists available at SciVerse ScienceDirect

Solid-State Electronics



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/sse

A comprehensive review on microwave FinFET modeling for progressing beyond the state of art

Giovanni Crupi^{a,*}, Dominique M.M.-P. Schreurs^b, Jean-Pierre Raskin^c, Alina Caddemi^a

^a Dipartimento di Fisica della Materia e Ingegneria Elettronica, University of Messina, 98166 Messina, Italy

^b Electronic Engineering Department, KU Leuven, B-3001 Leuven, Belgium

^c Institute of Information and Communication Technologies, Electronics and Applied Mathematics (ICTEAM), Université catholique de Louvain (UCL), 1348 Louvain-la-Neuve, Belgium

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 13 July 2012 Received in revised form 28 September 2012 Accepted 28 October 2012 Available online 21 December 2012

The review of this paper was arranged by Prof. A. Zaslavsky

Keywords: Equivalent circuit FinFET Microwave measurements Modeling Nanotechnology

Contents

ABSTRACT

FinFET is a multiple-gate silicon transistor structure that nowadays is attracting an extensive attention to progress further into the nanometer era by going beyond the downscaling limit of the conventional planar CMOS technology. Although the interest for this architecture has been mainly devoted to digital applications, the analysis at high frequency is crucial for targeting a successful mixed integration of analog and digital circuits. In view of that, the purpose of this review paper is to provide a clear and exhaustive understanding of the state of art, challenges, and future trends of the FinFET technology from a microwave modeling perspective. Inspired by the traditional modeling techniques for conventional MOS-FETs, different strategies have been proposed over the last years to model the FinFET behavior at high frequencies. With the aim to support the development of this technology, a comparative study of the achieved results is carried out to gain both a useful feedback to investigate the microwave FinFET performance as well as a valuable modeling know-how. To accomplish a comprehensive review, all aspects of microwave modeling going from linear (also noise) to non-linear high-frequency models are addressed. © 2012 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

1	Texture disections	01
1.	Introduction	81
2.	Basic concept of FinFET architecture	. 82
3.	Basics in microwave measurements	. 84
4.	Fundamental principles of microwave modeling	. 84
5.	Small-signal modeling	. 85
6.	RF noise modeling	. 88
7.	Large-signal modeling	. 89
8.	Impact of technological FinFET peculiarities on microwave performance	. 90
9.	Conclusions	. 92
	Acknowledgments	. 93
	References	. 93

1. Introduction

The electronics semiconductor industry is perpetually pushing the CMOS downscaling towards its limit to meet application requirements getting incessantly more and more demanding and challenging. Due to the short-channel effects, the conventional CMOS technology is approaching its inherent downscaling limit. With the aim of pushing further this limit into the nanometer era, a plethora of innovative multiple-gate architectures have been proposed in the last three decades [1–7]. In contrast to the conventional planar MOSFET, where the gate oxide stays on one plane, corresponding to the wafer plane, in the multiple-gate field effect transistors (MuGFETs) the thin gate oxide is on more than one plane to achieve gate control from more than one side of the active channel. Depending on the number of sides, MuGFETs are referred to as double- or dual-gate, triple- or tri-gate, quadruple- or surrounding-gate or gate-all-around [7]. These multiple-gate structures reduce

^{*} Corresponding author. Tel.: +39 0903977375; fax: +39 090391382. *E-mail address*: crupig@unime.it (G. Crupi).

^{0038-1101/\$ -} see front matter @ 2012 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.sse.2012.10.015

the short-channel effects through a better electrostatic control of the gate over the conducting channel. Consequently, a lower threshold voltage roll-off and a lower subthreshold slope with associated larger I_{on}/I_{off} ratio can be achieved. Typically, the multiplegate transistors are controlled by a single gate electrode. Nevertheless, in the case of the multiple independent gate FETs (MIGFETs) the multiple-gate transistors are controlled by separate gate electrodes, which may be independently biased with different voltages. An outstanding example of MuGFET is represented by the FinFET [6–69], originally referred to as folded-channel FET [8]. The name FinFET derives from its shape resembling a fish's dorsal fin in three dimensions [9]. Already from its infancy, this innovative active solid-state device has attracted worldwide attention of the research community, especially because of the advantage of being compatible with the conventional planar CMOS technology. The attention for this emerging transistor has been rapidly increasing over the vears. The official launch in Spring 2012 on the market of the latest generation of Intel processors called "Ivy Bridge", which is based on using 22 nm FinFET [70], is a recent evidence of the growing interest for this technology by the microelectronics industry. Although most of the investigations published in the literature have been devoted to technological issues and digital applications, several pioneering studies published by the microwave research community have investigated the FinFETs from a high-frequency standpoint [24–69]. The improvement of the FinFET high-frequency performance is of first importance to bring up viable and competitive solutions for mixed-mode, analog/RF and digital, applications. Most of the efforts have been concentrated on the extraction of microwave models, since accurate and complete high-frequency transistor modeling plays a central role especially for emerging technologies such as FinFET. Indeed, the extracted microwave models can provide useful feedback to technologists for improving device fabrication and further enable a fast and reliable optimization of circuit design. For all those reasons, this manuscript is aimed at synthesizing the results published so far on the high-frequency modeling approaches for FinFET in order to propose a coherent and critical overview that serves as road map for future development. In particular, the paper targets a comprehensive review by covering all aspects of microwave modeling, namely both linear (also noise) and non-linear high-frequency models. It should be pointed-out that the determination of non-linear models is crucial for predicting the transistor behavior under realistic microwave operating conditions [71,72].

The remainder of this paper is structured as follows. Section 2 consists of a brief description of the FinFET architecture. Section 3 is devoted to the basics in microwave measurements, both smalland large-signal conditions. Section 4 is intended to introduce the fundamental principles of microwave modeling and its importance to accelerate the development of the latest advanced transistor technologies. The subsequent three sections are focused on the achievements within the field of FinFET modeling at high-frequencies [39–69], which has been mostly based on the equivalent circuit representation. In particular, Section 5 is aimed at investigating the extraction of the small-signal model for FinFET, while Sections 6 and 7 are, respectively, dedicated to its application for determining noise and large-signal models. Afterwards, Section 8 provides guidelines to improve the FinFET architecture by investigating the impact of its technological peculiarities on the associated microwave performance. Finally, Section 9 presents the main conclusive remarks of this comprehensive study.

2. Basic concept of FinFET architecture

Fig. 1a shows a scanning electron microscope (SEM) image of a FinFET. To gain a basic understanding of the structure and operating

principle of this three-dimensional (3D) architecture, Fig. 1b presents a schematic sketch as illustrative example of a Silicon-on-Insulator (SOI) FinFET, where the gate electrode is wrapped around three sides of the thin silicon body of each fin. The conduction width of each triple-gate fin can be calculated as twice the fin height H_{fin} plus the fin width W_{fin}. This triple-gate device can turn into a double-gate structure by making the top insulating layer sufficiently thick to electrically isolate the top gate and, hence, the conduction width is reduced to twice the fin height. FinFET is referred to as guasi-planar structures because, although the channel side-walls are formed perpendicular to the wafer plane in the vertical direction, the drain current flows in both top-Si channel surface and sidewalls parallel to the top wafer plane [12,16]. As illustrated in Fig. 1c, multi-finger and multi-fin structures allow achieving wider conducting channel. In particular, the total gate width W of a triple gate FinFET is proportional to the number of fingers N_{finger} and the number of fins per finger N_{fin} :

$$W = N_{\rm finger} N_{\rm fin} (2H_{\rm fin} + W_{\rm fin}) \tag{1}$$

Since $H_{\rm fin}$ is fixed by the process and $W_{\rm fin}$ is limited by the fact that the increase of the ratio $W_{\rm fin}/H_{\rm fin}$ leads to the degradation of the gate control over the channel for a fixed gate length, more fins should be placed in parallel to obtain transistors with wider conducting channel on the same wafer. Hence, the total gate width can be scaled only by integer factor representing the total amount of fins, by changing $N_{\rm finger}$ and/or $N_{\rm fin}$. However, this discretization of W is not a serious restriction for the transistor scalability, since the sum of $W_{\rm fin}$ and twice $H_{\rm fin}$ is relatively small (e.g., 150 nm [51]).

As illustrated in Fig. 1b, the fin pitch P_{fin} represents the centerto-center distance between two adjacent fins and is given by the sum of S_{fin} and W_{fin} , where S_{fin} represents the minimum edge-toedge distance between two adjacent fins. Since a high integration level is a mandatory requirement, the appropriate P_{fin} should be fixed to ensure that the total active area of FinFET is equal or even larger than planar MOSFETs for a same footprint, namely consuming the same chip area (see Fig. 1c). Consequently, an aggressive reduction of S_{fin} is required to enhance the integration density. By considering a double-gate FinFET as example, P_{fin} should be smaller than twice H_{fin} to achieve more area efficiency than planar MOSFETs. Furthermore, other two important geometrical dimensions are illustrated in Fig. 1b: Tox denoting the gate-oxide thickness on the side-walls and the source/drain extension length L_{ext} , which represents the distance between the source or drain contact regions and the border of the gate electrode.

It should be noticed that a key advantage of using interdigitated finger lay-out consists of reducing the extrinsic gate resistance R_{g} , which can significantly affect the RF noise performance and the maximum frequency of oscillation f_{max} of the transistor. By placing more fingers in parallel, R_g is reduced by the increased gate current path width. On the other hand, the use of a longer finger for increasing $N_{\rm fin}$ leads to an increased gate current path length causing a larger $R_{\rm g}$. Hence, although the total gate width can be enlarged by increasing the number of both fingers and fins for each finger, only a higher N_{finger} allows reducing R_{g} . This observation is confirmed by the achieved experimental results showing that R_g decreases with the number of fingers (i.e., $R_{\rm g}$ is equal to 102.1, 36.4, 23.0, 10.6 Ω for FinFETs with 10, 30, 50, 80 fingers), while its value increases by increasing the number of fins for each finger (i.e., R_g is equal to 19.8, 23.0, 24.3 Ω for FinFETs with 3, 6, 9 fins) [51]. In first approximation, these results can be easily explained by using the conventional scaling rule of the gate resistance for interdigitated transistors, which assumes that the distributed resistive contribution should be proportional to W_0/N_{finger} where W_0 represents the length of each gate finger [73]. In case of the FinFET lay-out, the finger length is made longer when $N_{\rm fin}$ is increased and thereby the distributed resistive contribution is directly proportional to the ra-



Fig. 1. (a) SEM image showing a gate finger covering two fins in parallel. (b) Illustrative 3D schematic view of a SOI FinFET architecture composed of two gate fingers, each controlling the current flowing along two fins. (c) Illustrative schematic top view of two-gate finger lay-out of both planar MOSFET (lower) and FinFET with six fins for each finger (upper) occupying the same footprint.

tio $N_{\rm fin}/N_{\rm finger}$. Although this simplified formula expresses straightforwardly the benefit of using multi-finger layout, a more complex analysis of this 3D architecture is required to account for different contributions arising from the top-channel surface, the side-walls, and the fin spacing. Furthermore, the formulation of the gate resistance strongly depends on the specific device lay-out. Wu et al. developed a modeling technique suitable for the gate topology based on filling completely the gaps between the neighboring fins with gate material, as illustrated in Fig. 1a [27,37]. The obtained relationship between the gate resistance and the gate geometrical parameters has been investigated in detail to establish design guidelines, like the optimal fin spacing. Subsequently, Scholten et al. proposed a compact expression to represent the gate resistance for the case in which the gate connection is not present in the gaps between the neighboring fins [74], as depicted in Fig 1b. An important advantage of using this gate topology consists of reducing the extrinsic capacitive contributions [74].

So far, most of the FinFETs are fabricated starting with a SOI substrate, which offers high resistivity characteristics to significantly reduce substrate losses [75-78]. Nevertheless, bulk or body-tied FinFETs are attracting also a remarkable attention since the use of bulk CMOS substrate allows achieving attractive advantages such as lower wafer cost, better heat dissipation, lower defect density, negligible floating body effect, and the possibility to apply a bias voltage to the fin body contact [21,79–83]. Although the microwave modeling studies have been mostly devoted to the SOI FinFETs, Jung et al. focused their analysis on the impact of the substrate resistance for bulk FinFETs [47,48]. In particular, a technique has been developed to extract the substrate resistance for highly scaled multi-finger bulk FinFET by exploiting tied source-drain configuration. It should be pointed out that the bulk resistance plays a crucial role especially in highly scaled bulk FETs, since its impact tends to be strengthened by reducing the device size.

3. Basics in microwave measurements

The microwave characterization of a transistor can be distinguished into two main cases: small- (also noise) and large-signal operations.

The small-signal behavior of a transistor can be represented with the scattering (S-) parameters, which can be accurately measured with a vector network analyzer (VNA) and subsequently, simple conversion equations allow obtaining the other equivalent representations, like impedance (Z-), admittance (Y-), and hybrid (H-) parameters [84]. From the extracted Y-matrix the equivalent conductances (real part) and capacitances (imaginary part) of the transistor between its different nodes can be explored over a wide frequency band. Having access to the output dynamic characteristics of the transistor, self-heating phenomena can be easily analyzed. FinFETs are prone to self-heating effects due to confinement and increased phonon boundary scattering. In SOI technology the self-heating effects are aggravated by the presence of a thick buried oxide with low thermal conductivity which prevents effective heat removal from the device active region to the Si substrate. Due to shrinking of dimensions in the nanometer scale, devices present a low thermal capacitance and thus a low thermal time constant characterizing the dynamic self-heating which applies the need for high-frequency extraction techniques [85]. The dynamic self-heating effect is characterized in n-channel SOI FinFETs and the dependence of thermal resistance on FinFET geometry is discussed in [86]. It is confirmed experimentally, over a wide frequency band (from 40 kHz to 10 GHz), that fin width and number of parallel fins are the most important parameters for thermal management in FinFETs whereas fin spacing plays less significant role.

As far as the noise characterization is concerned, the noise behavior of a linear noisy two-port network can be completely characterized with four real quantities: the minimum noise factor F_{\min} , the noise resistance R_n , magnitude and phase of the optimum source reflection coefficient Γ_{opt} . These noise parameters are used to represent how the noise factor F, which is called noise figure NF when expressed in dB, varies with the source reflection coefficient Γ_s :

$$F(\Gamma_{\rm s}) = F_{\rm min} + \frac{4\frac{R_{\rm n}}{Z_0}|\Gamma_{\rm s} - \Gamma_{\rm opt}|^2}{|1 + \Gamma_{\rm opt}|^2(1 - |\Gamma_{\rm s}|^2)}$$
(2)

where the characteristic impedance Z_0 is typically 50 Ω . The four noise parameters are typically determined with numerical procedures applied to noise figure measurements performed with a noise figure meter (NFM) as a function of at least four different source impedances synthesized by a source tuner [87,88]. Nevertheless, this approach necessitates the use of an expensive automatic tuner system with an associated complex calibration technique. Consequently, several techniques have been developed to obtain the noise parameters from a single measurement of the noise factor with a 50 Ω source impedance, which is indicated as F_{50} [89,90].

To target a complete characterization of microwave transistors, non-linear measurements are required to determine the device behavior under realistic microwave operating conditions, namely when harmonics are generated from the device nonlinearities. This key task can be accomplished with a large-signal network analyzer (LSNA) set-up that allows measuring the magnitude and phase of all harmonics of the incident and scattered traveling voltage waves at the input and output ports [71,72].

To address the needs of electronics and telecommunications applications requiring incessantly higher operating frequency, the accuracy and repeatability of the calibration and measurement become more critical [91,92]. In case of on-wafer characterization, the impact of variations in positioning the probes is significantly enhanced as the frequency increases [91,92]. In light of that, the correct orientation and alignment of the probes should be guaranteed especially at very high-frequencies. In particular, submicron precision probe positioners and dedicated alignment structures should be used [92,93]. From a modeling point of view, various studies have been conducted to analyze the sensitivity of the inherent measurement inaccuracy on the circuit element extraction [94–96].

4. Fundamental principles of microwave modeling

A great consideration is given to the high-frequency modeling of transistors, since the extracted models can be used as helpful feedback to improve the transistor fabrication processes and also as valuable tool to optimize microwave circuit design. The models for transistors can be broken up into three main categories: physical models, equivalent circuit models, and black-box models. Although the best choice among these models depends on the particular application, the equivalent circuit typically offers a valuable compromise. This is because its extraction is based on experimental measurements, while maintaining the link with the physical operating mechanisms. Compared to the black-box model, the equivalent circuit model provides better feedback to the device fabrication processes, since the circuit elements are physically meaningful. Compared to the physical model, the equivalent circuit model provides a solution for faster simulations, which are essential for circuit design. It should be pointed-out that the equivalent circuit modeling of microwave transistors is a complex research activity requiring an interdisciplinary know-how: semiconductor device physics, microwave measurement techniques, circuit network theory, and circuit simulation software packages. Although several modeling procedures have been proposed and successfully validated in the last decades, the motivation of the research activity in the microwave modeling field originates from the fact that the existing modeling techniques are often insufficient to account for the rapid evolution of transistor technologies. Hence, transistor modeling is continuously object of intensive research, since innovative methods are essentially required to model the latest transistor generation. In such a context, the present work is aimed at providing a bird's eye view of the development and the experimental validation of microwave models for FinFETs with emphasis on equivalent circuit modeling.

In general, the first step of microwave transistor modeling consists of representing the small-signal behavior. Special attention is given to the extraction of the small-signal equivalent circuit, since this model can be used as cornerstone to build both noise and large-signal models. In general, the small-signal equivalent circuit is determined from S-parameter measurements. This is an ill-conditioned problem as there are too many unknowns and not enough equations (i.e., eight equations representing the four complex Sparameters in terms of the circuit elements at each frequency point). To make this problem simpler, the small-signal equivalent circuit is commonly divided into two main sections: the extrinsic or parasitic part, whose elements are assumed to be bias-independent, and the intrinsic section, whose elements are bias dependent. Based on this assumption, the analytical procedures start by extracting the extrinsic elements and then removing their contributions from the measurements allows determining the intrinsic elements. The two main techniques to determine the extrinsic element contributions are based on S-parameter measurements performed on the transistor under "cold" condition (i.e., $V_{ds} = 0$ V, passive device) [97-100] and/or on dedicated test structures (e.g., "open", "short", and "thru") adopting the de-embedding concept [101-105]. The "cold" condition leads to a significant simplification of the equivalent circuit, which allows extracting the extrinsic circuit elements. It should be pointed out that, contrary to the Schottky gate transistors exhibiting high gate current under forward condition, the gate capacitance contributions cannot be disregarded even at relatively high gate voltage in the case of DC insulated gate devices like FinFETs [52]. On the other hand, the de-embedding techniques allow removing straightforwardly the extrinsic effects from the data by using simple matrix manipulations, even without the explicit determination of the associated circuit network. This is the reason why these de-embedding procedures are widely used in the case of silicon transistor technologies like FinFETs, where the determination of the extrinsic circuit elements can be quite challenging, due to the substrate losses [52]. In the case of on-wafer silicon transistors, the de-embedding concept enables removing the parasitic contributions arising mostly from the contact pads, the metal interconnections, and the substrate.

After removing the extrinsic effects from the data, the intrinsic section of the equivalent circuit is identified. Different topologies have been proposed to model the intrinsic non-quasi-static (NQS) effects accounting for the inertia of the intrinsic transistor in responding to rapid signal changes [106–110]. The choice of the most appropriate intrinsic section reflects the specific transistor technology, besides the studied frequency range.

The following three sections will focus on the extraction of the small-signal equivalent circuit for FinFET and its utility for determining both noise and large-signal models. Several papers have been published in the literature to propose accurate modeling procedures for extracting equivalent circuits of microwave transistors in MOSFET technology [111–128]. Inspired by these previous studies, different strategies have been developed to stretch these modeling techniques to represent FinFET devices, since this innovative transistor structure is roughly based on the same operating principle as the conventional MOSFET. The differences in the proposed

strategies reflect the physical and technological differences observed in the behavior of the specific FinFET under test, beyond the investigated operating conditions. As will be shown, also the approach based on artificial neural networks (ANNs) has been successfully exploited for extracting the equivalent circuit model of FinFETs.

Nevertheless, although the equivalent circuits should maintain the connection with the device physics, a much deeper insight into the physical structure of the FinFET is mandatory for physical models. This is because their extraction is strongly based on a detailed study of the physical operating mechanisms of the complex 3D nature of the FinFET structure, as addressed in [129–132].

The accuracy of a microwave transistor model can be affected by process variations, which can lead to statistical variations of the device parameters, especially in case of less mature technologies [133,134]. To account for that, statistical variations should be included in the microwave model before its release to the designers [134]. It should be highlighted that the FinFET architecture is particularly prone to process variations, since the aggressive shrinking and the complex nature of its 3D structure lead to a limited process controllability [135-138]. As a consequence, several studies have been dedicated to investigate the sensitivity of the FinFET technology to process variations and their effect on both digital and analog performance and thermal properties [135-140]. Lakshmi et al. investigated the impact of the process variations on the unity current-gain cut-off frequency $f_{\rm T}$ [139]. In particular, the impact of changing nine different process parameters on $f_{\rm T}$ has been analyzed by exploiting extensive TCAD simulations. It resulted that $f_{\rm T}$ is mostly sensitive to the following five parameters: gate length, underlap, gate-oxide thickness, channel doping, and source/drain doping. Recently, by using an RF equivalent circuit representation, Baek et al. observed that the transconductance predominantly affects both $f_{\rm T}$ and $f_{\rm max}$ [138].

5. Small-signal modeling

Fig. 2 shows different topologies of small-signal equivalent circuit proposed in literature to model devices fabricated with FinFET technology. Although the distinction between extrinsic and intrinsic sections can be often questionable, due to the bias dependence of certain elements, we used dashed boxes to identify the intrinsic parts of the reported circuits.

Tak et al. presented the four-terminal circuit in Fig. 2a to reproduce 3D device simulation of bulk FinFETs up to 20 GHz [39]. This small-signal equivalent circuit topology includes the transcapacitance C_m taking care of the different effects of the gate and the drain on each other in terms of charging currents (i.e., $C_m = C_{dg} - C_{gd}$), R_g consisting of the distributed channel resistance and the gate electrode resistance [119], and the capacitance C_{sd} accounting for the short channel effect. It should be pointed out that the modeling results presented in the following part of this section and the subsequent two sections are based on SOI FinFETs. This is because so far the SOI substrate is typically used to fabricate FinFETs and, furthermore, SOI is attractive especially for high-frequency applications. Nevertheless, the achieved modeling background can be extremely useful to model also body-tied FinFETs by accounting for the contributions arising from the bulk substrate.

Fig. 2b illustrates another example of four-terminal circuit, which has been proposed by Wang et al. to capture the SOI FinFETs behavior up to 10 GHz [40,41]. After extracting the extrinsic resistances and inductances from *S*-parameter measurements under zero bias (i.e., $V_{ds} = 0$ V and $V_{gs} = 0$ V), the intrinsic elements are calculated and, finally, the substrate network elements are determined by fitting with measurements at high frequencies. However, contrary to these two studies, the body terminal is generally omit-



(a) Four-terminal small-signal equivalent circuit including substrate network for bulk FinFET [39]



(c) Conventional basic equivalent circuit for modeling single-gate device [42]



(e) Small-signal equivalent circuit including L_{sd} to account for the time delay of R_{ds} and C_{sdx} to account for the drain induced barrier lowering effect [45]



(g) Small-signal equivalent circuit including the intrinsic resistance R_{sub} to account for the lossy substrate [51]



(b) Four-terminal small-signal equivalent circuit including substrate network for SOI FinFET [40, 41]



(d) Expansion of the circuit in Fig. 3(c) with a parasitic RC network (i.e., R_{g2} , C_{gs2} , C_{gd2}) to improve high-frequency fitting for FinFET [42]



(f) Modified version of the circuit in Fig. 3(e) by placing R_s and R_d outside the overlap capacitances and adding the second order term in the voltage controlled current source [46]



(h) Extension of the circuit in Fig. 2(g) with the extrinsic network modeling "open" and "short" test structures [54]

Fig. 2. Small-signal equivalent circuit topologies proposed in literature for FinFET technology in silicon bulk (a) and SOI (b-h) technology. The intrinsic sections are highlighted within dashed boxes.

ted as the FinFET is treated as a three-terminal device in microwave analog circuit design. This means that the corresponding DC and high-frequency measurements are performed with both the body/substrate and the source connected to the ground.

Lederer et al. showed that the conventional basic equivalent circuit in Fig. 2c can be used to model single-gate devices up to 110 GHz but such simple topology fails to accurately represent the FinFET behavior [42]. The parasitic capacitances and inductances related to the interconnects (metallic pads and coplanar waveguide feed lines) are omitted in this circuit since their contributions have been removed from the measured raw data with the de-embedding procedure. As reported in Fig. 2d, a parasitic RC network (i.e., R_{g2} , C_{gs2} , C_{gd2}) has been added to improve the agreement between measured and simulated behavior up to 110 GHz. The physical origin of this RC network accounting for the observed higher resistive and capacitive gate contributions has been ascribed to lines of residual polysilicon along the silicon fins. In particular, the polysilicon residuals origin from an incomplete polysilicon etch in the buried oxide (BOX) recess when the polysilicon gate is patterned by resist trimming [42]. Subsequently, by solving these technological problems, $f_{\rm T}$ and $f_{\rm max}$ higher than 100 GHz have been achieved for 60-nm gate length FinFETs [43].

Kang et al. insist on the importance of modeling accurately the NQS effects to reproduce the FinFET simulated behavior up to 700 GHz [45]. In particular, the model in Fig 2e is expanded with the inductance L_{sd} in series to R_{ds} , to account for its time delay, and the capacitance C_{sdx} in parallel to the branch $R_{ds}L_{ds}$, to account for the drain induced barrier lowering (DIBL) effect of short-channel devices. It should be noticed that the extrinsic gate resistance is omitted since 3D simulation results were used. Subsequently, Kang proposed to improve this model by placing R_s and R_d outside the overlap capacitance and adding the second order term in the voltage controlled current source. These modifications have been included in the model as illustrated in Fig 2f [46].

Crupi et al. proposed an equivalent circuit topology including the resistance R_{sub} to take into account for the substrate losses (see Fig 2g) [51]. By adding this resistance, simulation improvements are obtained for both real and imaginary parts of Y_{22} of the intrinsic section. Nevertheless, the main reason of including R_{sub} is due to the fact that the feedback gate–drain resistance R_{gd} is not enough to mimic the observed increase of the real part of the intrinsic Y_{22} at higher frequencies:

$$\operatorname{Re}(Y_{22}) = \frac{1}{R_{ds}} + \frac{\omega^2 R_{gd} C_{gd}^2}{1 + (\omega R_{gd} C_{gd})^2} + \frac{\omega^2 R_{sub} C_{ds}^2}{1 + (\omega R_{sub} C_{ds})^2}$$
(3)

where R_{ds} is the intrinsic output resistance, while C_{gd} and C_{ds} represent, respectively, the intrinsic feedback and output capacitances.

Regarding the extrinsic section of the circuit in Fig. 2g, the drain and source inductances L_d and L_s are disregarded since their effects have been completely removed with the de-embedding procedure based on "open" and "short" structures. On the other hand, six



Fig. 3. Measured (symbols) and simulated (lines) *S*-parameters from 0.3 GHz to 50 GHz for "open" structure: S_{11} (squares), $4 \times S_{21}^*$ (triangles), and $-S_{22}^*$ (circles) [54]. The low-frequency kinks are highlighted within boxes.

extrinsic elements L_g , C_{pg} , C_{pd} , R_g , R_s , R_d , are included to account for the residual parasitic contributions after the de-embedding procedure.

As can be noticed from Fig 2g, four time constants have been used in the model to account for the intrinsic NQS effects: τ_{gs} representing the time constant of the input RC branch (i.e., $R_{gs}C_{gs}$), τ_{gd} representing the time constant of the feedback RC branch (i.e., R_{gd} , C_{gd}), τ_{sub} representing the time constant of the output RC branch (i.e., R_{gd} , C_{gd}), τ_{sub} representing the time constant of the output RC branch (i.e., R_{gd} , C_{gd}), and τ (known also as τ_m) representing the time constant of the transconductance (i.e., $g_m^{-1} C_m$). It has been observed that the QS approximation can be adopted at a few GHz for the tested FinFETs in [51] but its validity is gracefully degraded by increasing the operating frequency. In particular, the time constant of the output RC network resulted to be the dominant effect in determining the onset frequency of the NQS effects (e.g., $(2\pi\tau \text{sub})^{-1}$ is 43 GHz for a FinFET with a gate length of 60 nm and a gate width of 45.6 µm) [53].

To obtain a representation of the whole transistor without any shift of the measurement reference plane, Crupi et al. proposed a lumped equivalent circuit network for modeling both "open" and "short" test structures and included its contribution in the FinFET model (see Fig. 2h) [54]. In particular, the three input, output, and feedback RC branches (i.e., $R_{ix} - C_{ix}$ and $R_{iy} - C_{iy}$, "i" being 1, 2 or 3) are determined to reproduce the measured S-parameters of the "open" structure over the full analyzed frequency range including the low-frequency kinks associated to the lossy substrate (see Fig. 3). By using a standard lossless circuit based on a purely capacitive network modeling the capacitive coupling between the pads, the simulated reflection coefficients S_{11} and S_{22} move from the ideal open condition along the outer edge of the Smith



Fig. 4. Measured (symbols) and simulated (lines) *S*-parameters from 0.3 GHz to 50 GHz for a SOI FinFET with *W* = 45.6 μ m and *L*_g = 60 nm at *V*_{ds} = 1.2 V and *V*_{gs} = 0.8 V for (a and b) whole, (c and d) actual, (e and f) and intrinsic device: *S*₁₁ (squares), 0.5 × *S*₂₁ (up triangles), 3 × *S*₂₁ (down triangles), and *S*₂₂ (circles).

chart as the frequency increases. In contrast with that, Fig. 3 clearly shows that the resistive effects have a significant impact on the measured S-parameters over the full investigated frequency range, as can be detected by their marked deviations from the ideal capacitive behavior. Hence, resistive contributions have to be included to mimic the measured S-parameters of the "open" structure. Roughly speaking, the proposed RC network allows reproducing the observed kinks by passing from a dominant $R_x C_x$ series network to a dominant $R_x C_y$ parallel network at around 2 GHz, while R_v is added only to enhance the fitting at high frequencies. The presence of this extrinsic RC network in the FinFET model allows reproducing the low-frequency kinks observed in the S-parameters of the transistor before applying the "open/short" de-embedding. As reported in Fig. 4, the comprehensive small-signal model in Fig. 2h can reproduce accurately the measured Sparameters for the whole device at the calibration plane corresponding to the probe tips, for the actual device after applying "open/short" de-embedding procedure, and for the intrinsic device after removing the residual extrinsic contributions associated to L_{g} , C_{pg} , C_{pd} , R_g , R_s , R_d . Small but noticeable difference between the measured and simulated S_{22} of the intrinsic device can be observed in Fig. 4f. This deviation could be attributed to the intrinsic element values, which are inevitably affected by their sensitivity to the uncertainties in both S-parameter measurements and extrinsic element extraction, or to a limitation of the intrinsic circuit topology. To make clearer the impact of the resistive effects (i.e., R_{ix} and R_{iy} , "i" being 1, 2 or 3) on the S-parameters at low frequencies, Fig. 5 highlights the kink effects by reporting the model simulations for the whole device in the frequency range going from 10 MHz to 4 GHz. The appearance of the kinks in S-parameters of microwave transistors has been extensively questioned and debated over years, since it physical origin, shape and frequency range strongly depend on the specific technology [54,141-146]. In the present case, the disappearance of the kink effects after using the "open" structure for the de-embedding allows ruling out that their origin is due to the intrinsic section of the transistor [142-146]. The physical origin should be found in the extrinsic contributions present in the "open" structure. As a consequence, the transistor kinks should be ascribed to the counterbalance between resistive losses in the silicon substrate and the capacitive coupling between pads. To account for the losses in the transistor substrate, various topologies of RC network have been proposed in the literature [117,118,147-149]. Fig. 6 shows the comparison between measured and simulated short-circuit current gain H_{21} for the whole, actual, and intrinsic device. This microwave figure of merit is increased by removing the extrinsic contributions. As a consequence, the shift of the reference plane closer to the intrinsic device implies also a higher $f_{\rm T}$. By using the method based on -20 dB/dec extrapolation, $f_{\rm T}$ is equal to 109 GHz and 69 GHz, respectively, for the intrinsic and actual device. This result of the tested device clearly indicates that a reduction of the extrinsic contributions is essential



Fig. 5. Simulated *S*-parameters from 10 MHz to 4 GHz for a SOI FinFET with $W = 45.6 \,\mu\text{m}$ and $L_g = 60 \,\text{nm}$ at $V_{ds} = 1.2 \,\text{V}$ and $V_{gs} = 0.8 \,\text{V}$. The simulations are achieved by exploiting the extracted model for the whole device.



Fig. 6. Measured (symbols) and simulated (gray lines) H_{21} from 0.3 GHz to 50 GHz for an SOI FinFET with $W = 45.6 \ \mu m$ and $L_g = 60 \ nm$ at $V_{ds} = 1.2 \ V$ and $V_{gs} = 0.8 \ V$: whole device (up triangles), actual device (squares), and intrinsic device (down triangles). Using the method based on $-20 \ \text{dB/dec}$ extrapolation (black lines), f_{T} is equal to 109 GHz and 69 GHz, respectively, for the intrinsic and actual device.

to enable the development of the FinFET architecture for high-frequency applications.

Tinoco et al. focused on developing an improved extraction procedure to determine the extrinsic resistances for FinFET [50]. Basically, the classical extraction methodology presented by Bracale et al. for MOSFETs [115] is adapted to advanced deep-submicron devices by accounting for carrier mobility degradation with the vertical electric field and the transistor asymmetry.

The black-box modeling approach has also been adopted to model the FinFET microwave performance. In particular, Deschrijver et al. exploited a multi-parameter rational fitting technique, called multivariate orthonormal vector fitting, to reproduce the *S*-parameter measurements for FinFET after having applied the "open/short" de-embedding procedure [55]. This approach originally developed for modeling linear passive devices has been successfully applied to transistors.

Marinković et al. developed a procedure based on ANNs to successfully model both the actual and the whole devices [56,57], namely after and before applying the "open/short" de-embedding. The *S*-parameters of the whole device exhibit kink effects at low frequencies, demonstrating a stronger impact on the real parts rather than the imaginary parts. Consequently, the model complexity is increased in the case of modeling the *S*-parameters of the whole device. As illustrated in Fig. 7, the real parts are modeled by a two-step hierarchical neural model consisting of two ANNs, which are trained to model the real parts in the lower frequency range and over the full frequency range. Subsequently, the ANN approach has been adopted to directly model also the *Y*-parameters, which offer the most convenient representation as cornerstone for building a large-signal model [58].

The following two sections will show how the achieved results in the field of the small-signal modeling have been used over the years as cornerstone for building noise and large-signal models for FinFETs built on SOI substrate.

6. RF noise modeling

Raskin et al. published the first paper focused on the investigation on high-frequency noise performance of FinFETs [60]. Based on the modeling strategy developed by Dambrine et al. [150], the small-signal equivalent circuit has been expanded with two uncorrelated noise sources, namely an input-voltage noise source e_{in} and an output-current noise source i_{out} with the equivalent temperatures T_{in} and T_{out} (see Fig. 8a). The extracted model has been used to successfully reproduce the measured noise parameters up to 20 GHz. Although the extrinsic fringing capacitive contributions arising from the 3D nature of this architecture impact negatively the noise performance, a minimum noise figure of 1.35 dB with



Fig. 7. ANN model for SOI FinFET technology. The input parameters are the two bias voltages and frequency, while the outputs are the measured real and imaginary parts of the *S*-parameters. The real part of the *S*-parameters for the whole device is modeled by a two-step hierarchical neural model consisting of two ANNs: ANN0 and ANN1, which are trained to model the behavior in the lower frequency range and over the full frequency range [56].



(a) Noise model based on expanding the small-signal equivalent circuit by adding two uncorrelated noise sources e_{in} and i_{out} [60]

(b) Noise model based on expanding the small-signal equivalent circuit by assigning an equivalent temperature to each resistor [61]

Fig. 8. Noise equivalent circuit topologies proposed in literature for SOI FinFET technology. The intrinsic sections are highlighted within dashed boxes.

an associated available gain of 13.5 dB are achieved at 10 GHz with V_{dd} = 0.5 V. Hence, the high-frequency noise performance of the FinFET technology still needs to be improved but these preliminary results are quite promising. It should be pointed out that, to access the noise performance of the actual transistor, the "open/short" deembedding procedure was applied.

As alternative modeling approach, Crupi et al. proposed to assign an equivalent temperature to each resistor of the small-signal equivalent circuit (see Fig. 8b) [61]. The temperatures associated to the intrinsic resistances $R_{\rm gd}$, $R_{\rm ds}$, and $R_{\rm sub}$ are obtained by minimizing the difference between measured and simulated F_{50} up to 26.5 GHz, while the other temperatures are selected to be equal to the room temperature. The temperature values are determined based on the fact that the main contribution of increasing the temperature of the QS resistance R_{ds} consists in increasing the simulated F_{50} at low frequencies, while the main contribution in increasing the temperature of the NQS resistances R_{gd} and R_{sub} consists of increasing the simulated F_{50} at high frequencies. The model simulation results have been analyzed with and without the contributions of the lumped element network for "open" and "short" dummy structures to exploit their contributions in the noise performance. The extrinsic network contributions significantly affect the simulated noise characteristics as confirmed by the fact that the absence of this extrinsic network allows lowering NF_{min} and removing the low-frequency kink in Γ_{opt} (see Fig. 9).

A combination of the methods developed in the two previous studies has been proposed by Wiatr et al. to determine the noise performance of the actual device [62]. In this case, the noise characteristics of the actual device have been determined from the measured noise parameters of the whole device by peeling out with a commercial circuit simulator the contributions of each lumped element of the equivalent circuit network associated to the "open" and "short" structures. In particular, the measurements of the four noise parameters have been carried out up to 8 GHz by using the latest noise measurement facilities based on the PNA-X with the noise measurement option [151].

7. Large-signal modeling

To represent the FinFET behavior under realistic microwave operating conditions, research efforts have been devoted to extract large-signal models suitable for this advanced transistor structure. The first study on the large-signal modeling of FinFET was reported by Crupi et al. [63]. As illustrated in Fig. 10a, the intrinsic core of the equivalent circuit consists of four non-linear sources: two charge sources and two current sources (i.e., Q_{gs}, Q_{ds}, I_{gs}, I_{ds}) representing, respectively, the displacement and the conduction intrinsic current contributions as a function of the intrinsic gate and drain voltages. Nevertheless, the gate current source can be disregarded because of its negligible role in case of DC insulated gate devices. This model using the QS approximation has been validated with a fundamental frequency f_0 in the lower GHz range. Based on the earlier study of Vandamme et al. [103], a de-embedding procedure has been applied to remove part of the extrinsic contributions from the large-signal measurements used for the model validation. Subsequently, this model has been extended with the extrinsic element network to shift the reference plane to the probe tips and with the NQS contributions to extend the model validity towards higher frequencies (see Fig. 10b). The inclusion of the extrinsic network modeling the "open" and "short" structures allows mimicking the large-signal measurements also without the need to apply the "open/short" de-embedding [54]. As illustrative example, Fig. 11 shows that this expanded model can account for the input current contributions arising from the presence of the input and feedback extrinsic RC networks (i.e., $R_{ix} - C_{ix}$ and $R_{iy} - C_{iy}$, "i" being



Fig. 9. Model simulations of the noise parameters (a) NF_{min}, (b) R_n , (c) Γ_{opt} from 0.5 GHz to 26.5 GHz for a SOI FinFET with $W = 45.6 \ \mu m$ and $L_g = 60 \ nm$ at $V_{ds} = 1 \ V$ and $V_{gs} = 0.8 \ V$: with (thin lines) and without (thick lines) the contributions of the external part of the equivalent circuit determined from *S*-parameter measurements of "open" and "short" structures [61].

1 and 3). In particular, the comparison of the input loci before and after the de-embedding procedure shows that the gate current of the whole device exhibits much higher values and is almost in phase rather than in quadrature with the gate voltage. As far as the NQS effects are concerned, their modeling implies an increased model complexity leading to considerably improved model simulations at higher frequencies but at the same also to a sizeable slower simulation convergence and speed [65]. The latter drawback becomes more critical especially under two-tone excitation [66]. Hence, although the NQS effects become more pronounced as the frequency increases, the QS model in Fig. 10a has a use in the lower RF frequency range because of its simpler formulation implying a faster simulation.

As an alternative approach for implementing the NQS effect in the non-linear model, Homayouni et al. proposed to extend the number of the charge and current non-linear sources [67,68]. Although theoretically a combination of zero order sources and infinite number of higher order sources should be used, the model has been truncated to two charge sources and two current sources at the output port and to two charge sources and one current source at the input port, as illustrated in Fig. 10c. Contrary to the model in Fig. 10a, this model includes the higher order sources obtained by accounting for the NQS contributions when integrating the intrinsic small-signal equivalent circuit elements with respect to the intrinsic gate and drain voltages.

Alam et al. adopted an ANN based technique to extract a nonlinear equivalent circuit for FinFET (see Fig. 10d) [69], which is based on the small-signal equivalent circuit topology proposed by Kang et al. (see Fig. 2e). In particular, a two-layered neural network has been used to model the intrinsic circuit elements and the drain current at different bias conditions by using 3D ATLAS simulations to generate the data for ANN training.

8. Impact of technological FinFET peculiarities on microwave performance

Traditionally, the workhorse technologies for transistors aimed at high-frequency applications are based on III-V semiconductors, such as GaAs and InP. Compared to the conventional Si technology, these materials offer the benefits of enabling superior electron transport channels and semi-insulating substrates. Nevertheless, the semiconductor industry is incessantly struggling to overcome the high-frequency performance limitations of the Si technology. which is significantly less expensive. Nowadays, the microwave community is paying a growing attention to the remarkable development of the Si technology, which is witnessed by the reported high cut-off frequency with SOI substrate (i.e., close to 500 GHz for strained SOI n-MOSFETs with a gate length of 30 nm [152]). However, as the gate length is scaled down into the nanometer regime to achieve higher operating frequencies, the short-channel effects turn out to be much more pronounced. Although the FinFET structure allows reducing the short-channel effects, its performance still needs to be improved for microwave applications. In particular, the main limitations affecting the high-frequency Fin-FET behavior are the lower electron mobility at the side-walls, the higher extrinsic source and drain resistances, and the higher extrinsic fringing capacitances [17,29,33,153-155].

Fig. 12 presents the extracted RF cut-off frequencies of planar and FinFET devices with similar dimensions as a function of channel length. The so-called intrinsic (f_{Ti}) and extrinsic (f_{Te}) cut-off frequencies stand, respectively, for the current gain cut-off frequency related to only the intrinsic lumped parameter elements and the complete small-signal equivalent circuit including the parasitic capacitances as well as the access resistances. It is quite interesting to see that both devices present similar intrinsic cut-off frequencies (around 400 GHz for a channel length of 60 nm) but the extrinsic cut-off frequency, f_{Te} , of FinFET (90 GHz) is nearly twice lower than that of the planar MOSFET (180 GHz).

Based on a wideband analysis, the lumped small-signal equivalent circuit parameters (see Fig. 3c) are extracted from the measured S-parameters according to the methods described in [115], [128]. Fig. 13 shows the relative impact of each parasitic parameter on the current gain ($f_{\rm T}$, Fig. 13a) and maximum available power gain (f_{max} , Fig. 13b) cut-off frequencies of a 60 nm-long FinFET. As expected the gate resistance has an important impact on f_{max} whereas $f_{\rm T}$ is unchanged. The sum of fringing capacitances $C_{\rm inner}$ directly linked to the FinFET three-dimensional architecture has a huge impact on both cut-off frequencies. In fact, $f_{\rm T}$ and $f_{\rm max}$ drop down, respectively, by a factor of 3 and 2. Finally, the source and drain resistances as well as the parasitic capacitances related to the feed connexions outside the active area of the transistor slightly decrease both cut-off frequencies. Based on that analysis, it is quite clear that the fringing capacitances inside the active area of the FinFET are the most important limiting factor for this type of non-planar multiple gate transistors.

Fig. 14 shows the extracted total input gate capacitance (C_{gg}) in strong inversion (V_{gs} = 1.7 V and V_{ds} = 0 V) as a function of the active gate width (W_{tot}) for a FinFET and a conventional single gate (SG) MOSFET with 60 nm gate length. Both devices are built simultaneously on the same SOI wafer. A first order extrapolation of the measured data yields C_{gg} values of 1.33 fF/µm for the FinFET devices and only 1.09 fF per µm of active gate width for the SG, indicating a 20% increase of input capacitance in the case of FinFETs.



(a) Large-signal equivalent circuit based on quasi-static approximation, where the intrinsic section is composed by two charge sources and two current sources (i.e., Q_{gs} , Q_{ds} , I_{gs} , I_{ds}) representing, respectively, the displacement and the conduction intrinsic current contributions [63]



(b) Large-signal equivalent circuit extended to account for the intrinsic non-quasi-static effects and to include the extrinsic network modeling "open" and "short" test structures [54]



 $G \xrightarrow{R_g} \xrightarrow{C_{gd0}} \xrightarrow{R_{gd}} \xrightarrow{R_d D} \xrightarrow{R_d D} \xrightarrow{R_d D} \xrightarrow{R_d D} \xrightarrow{R_{ds}} \xrightarrow{R_{ds}$

(c) Large-signal equivalent circuit extended with higher order sources (i.e., $Q_{gs}^{(2)}$, $Q_{ds}^{(2)}$, $I_{dsi}^{(2)}$) to account for the intrinsic non-quasi-static effects [67, 68]

(d) Large-signal equivalent circuit based on the small-signal equivalent circuit topology in Fig. 3(e) and extracted by using the ANN approach [69]

Fig. 10. Large-signal circuit topologies proposed in literature for SOI FinFET technology. The intrinsic sections are highlighted within dashed boxes.



Fig. 11. Measured (symbols) and simulated (lines) input loci before (black down triangles) and after (white up triangles) applying "open/short" de-embedding procedure to the non-linear microwave data of a SOI FinFET with *W* = 45.6 μ m and $L_{\rm g}$ = 60 nm at f_0 = 15 GHz, $V_{\rm gs}$ = 0.6 V, $V_{\rm ds}$ = 0.6 V, and $P_{\rm in}$ = -1.7 dBm [54].

Assuming that the normalized oxide capacitance is equal in both SG and FinFET devices, this increase is solely due to additional fringing in FinFETs. Using additional capacitance data measured in deep depletion, the extrinsic gate capacitance is actually found to be 40% higher for FinFETs. As explained above, this higher normalized input capacitance for FinFET can be explained by the fact that the gate fingers must run over non active area between each pair of parallel fins, a situation that is not encountered in SG MOSFETs.

A lower electron mobility is achieved at the side-walls with respect to the top-channel surface and the conventional planar MOS-FET because the electron mobility is lower in the (110) crystalline



Fig. 12. Extracted intrinsic (f_{Ti}) and extrinsic (f_{Te}) current gain cut-off frequencies for a conventional single gate MOSFET and FinFET as a function of the channel length [29,156].

plane with respect to (100) [31–34,42,157]. Moreover, a reduction of the fin width to improve the gate control implies not only a reduced portion of the channel in the (100) plane but also an increase in the surface roughness of the side-walls, which leads to a further degradation of the electron mobility [34].

The extrinsic contributions of the source and drain resistances are increased as the fin width is reduced. To minimize the contact resistances, the fin may be enlarged outside of the gate region with the use of selective epitaxial growth (SEG) technology on the source and drain regions [31–34]. Nevertheless, this solution has





Fig. 13. Relative impact of each lumped extrinsic parameters on (a) the current gain cut-off frequency ($f_{\rm T}$) and on (b) the maximum available gain cut-off frequency ($f_{\rm max}$) for a 60 nm-long FinFET [29,156].



Fig. 14. Extracted input capacitance in strong inversion ($V_{gs} = 1.7$ V and $V_{ds} = 0$ V) as a function of W_{tot} for 60-nm SG MOSFET and 60-nm FinFET [43].

the drawback of leading to an increased processing complexity and higher extrinsic fringing capacitances arising from the coupling between gate and source/drain regions via the spacer [32,34].

The higher values of the extrinsic fringing capacitances should be ascribed to the complex 3D nature of the FinFET structure and, in particular, the presence of the gate electrode between each pair of neighboring fins can be considered to be the main cause [17,29–33,153–155]. Hence, the contributions of the extrinsic capacitances can be reduced by minimizing the fin spacing [17,29–32,153–155], which allows also increasing the integration density by consuming less chip area. Nevertheless, an aggressive reduction of the fin spacing is quite limited by technological concerns and a potential increase of the gate resistance [32,37].

The modeling results have been used to analyze the microwave performance of the FinFET technology by quantifying the negative impact of the extrinsic circuit elements [29,31]. The cut-off frequency obtained after applying "open/short" de-embedding to the data of both FinFET (i.e., 90 GHz) and planar MOSFET (i.e., 180 GHz) with a channel length of 60 nm has been analyzed [29,31]. The FinFET has a cut-off frequency around twice lower than that of the corresponding MOSFET, due to the performance limitations associated to the extrinsic contributions, mostly arising from extrinsic fringing capacitances. It should be pointed out that, similarly, the fringing capacitive contributions lead to a significant reduction also of the figure of merit f_{max} [29]. Nevertheless, by removing all extrinsic contributions from the data, both transistors exhibit similar values of the intrinsic cut-off frequency (i.e., around 400 GHz). This result demonstrates that the FinFET technology has attractive high-frequency potential to be further progressed by minimizing the extrinsic contributions of its 3D architecture. A critical role is played by the fin width that should be determined to achieve a trade-off between reduced short-channel effects and improved microwave performance.

In [153–155], based on measurements and 3D numerical simulations the impact of the extrinsic gate capacitances on the RF behavior of FinFETs has been analyzed. It has been shown that the reduction of the fin spacing, the modification of the fin geometrical aspect ratio ($H_{\rm fin}/W_{\rm fin}$) as well as the optimization of the fin spacing ($S_{\rm fin}$) – fin source/drain extension ($L_{\rm ext}$) ratio can significantly improve the FinFET RF behavior. Based on today technological capabilities, 40 nm-node FinFET can increment its cut-off frequency of at least 40% via an optimization of the fin layout with a fin geometry design corresponding to $W_{\rm fin}$ = 12 nm, $H_{\rm fin}$ = 60 nm, $S_{\rm fin}$ = 30 nm, and $L_{\rm ext}$ = 24 nm.

9. Conclusions

This paper has been devoted to present a comprehensive review of the field of microwave FinFET modeling. The reported investigation has covered all aspects ranging from linear (also noise) to nonlinear high-frequency models. Inspired by the traditional procedures for conventional MOSFETs, several techniques have been developed over the last years for modeling the advanced FinFET architecture. The observed differences in the modeling techniques should be attributed to the specific tested device and the investigated operating conditions. The proposed comparative study has provided a valuable modeling background and an important feedback for fabrication process engineers to support the development of the FinFET technology for microwave applications. It should be highlighted that the main advantage of the FinFET consists of enabling the downscaling of the gate length into the nanometer regime, which in turn allows achieving higher operating frequency and better microwave performance. The short-channel effects are reduced especially when the gate control is improved by decreasing the fin width. On the other hand, the microwave performance of the FinFET is degraded by the extrinsic contributions arising from the 3D nature of its structure that is even more pronounced when the fin is narrowed. However, even if research efforts are still required to improve the high-frequency FinFET performance and hopefully to reach state of art characteristics of microwave transistors, the benefit of shrinking the gate length with reduced shortchannel effects and the possibility of integrating both analog and

digital circuits on the same chip make this technology very attractive for future microwave and mixed-mode applications.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by the project PON 01_01322 PANREX with financial support by Italian MIUR, the KU Leuven GOA-project, and FWO-Vlaanderen. The authors would like to thank Dr. Bertrand Parvais, Dr. Morin Dehan, Dr. Abdelkarim Mercha, Dr. Stefaan Decoutere, Dr. Nadine Collaert, Dr. Wojciech Wiatr, Dr. Zlatica Marinković, Dr. Gustavo Avolio, Dr. Antonio Raffo, Dr. Dimitri Lederer, Dr. Guillaume Pailloncy, Dr. Mostafa Emam, Dr. Julio Cesar Tinoco, Dr. Abhinav Kranti, Dr. Tamara Rudenko, Dr. Sergej Makovejev, Dr. Valeria Kilchytska, Prof. Sarah Olsen, Prof. Denis Flandre, Prof. Vera Marković, Prof. Giorgio Vannini, and Prof. Iltcho Angelov for their support and fruitful discussions.

References

- Sekigawa T, Hayashi Y. Calculated threshold voltage characteristics of an XMOS transistor having an additional bottom gate. Solid-State Electron 1984;27(8/9):827–8.
- [2] Hisamoto D, Kaga T, Kawamoto Y, Takeda E. A fully depleted lean-channel transistor (DELTA) – a novel vertical ultra thin SOI MOSFET. IEDM Tech Dig 1989:833–6.
- [3] Colinge J-P, Gao M-H, Romano A, Maes H, Claeys C. Silicon-on-insulator "gateall-around" MOS device. IEEE SOS/SOI Tech Conf 1990:137–8.
- [4] Baccarani G, Reggiani S. A compact double-gate MOSFET model comprising quantum-mechanical and nonstatic effects. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 1999;46(8):1656–66.
- [5] Park J-T, Colinge J-P. Multiple-gate SOI MOSFETs: device design guidelines. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2002;49(12):2222–9.
- [6] Colinge J-P. Multiple-gate SOI MOSFETs. Solid-State Electron 2004;48(6):897–905.
- [7] Colinge J-P. Multiple-gate SOI MOSFETs. Microelectron Eng 2007;84(9/ 10):2071-6.
- [8] Hisamoto D, Lee WC, Kedzierski J, Anderson E, Takeuchi H, Asano K, et al. A folded-channel MOSFET for deep-sub-tenth micron era. IEDM Tech Dig 1998:1032–4.
- [9] Huang X, Lee WC, Kuo C, Hisamoto D, Chang L, Kedzierski J, et al. Sub 50-nm FinFet: PMOS. IEDM Tech Dig 1999:67–70.
- [10] Hisamoto D, Lee WC, Kedzierski J, Takeuchi H, Asano K, Kuo C, et al. FinFet a self-aligned double-gate MOSFET scalable to 20 nm. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2000;47(12):2320–5.
- [11] Huang X, Lee WC, Kuo C, Hisamoto D, Chang L, Kedzierski J, et al. Sub 50-nm P-channel FinFet. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2001;48(5):880–6.
- [12] Tang SH, Chang L, Lindert N, Choi Y-K, Lee W-C, Huang X, et al. FinFET-a quasi-planar double-gate MOSFET. ISSCC 2001;118–119:437.
- [13] Chan M, Taur Y, Lin CH, He J, Niknejad AM, Hu C. A framework for generic physics based double-gate MOSFET modeling. MSM 2003:270–3.
- [14] Cristoloveanu S. New physics mechanisms enabled by advanced SOI CMOS engineering. Mater Sci Eng. B 2004;114(115):9–14.
- [15] Dixit A, Kottantharayil A, Collaert N, Goodwin M, Jurczak M, De Meyer K. Analysis of the parasitic S/D resistance in multiple-gate FETs. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2005;52(6):1132–40.
- [16] Swahn B, Hassoun S. Gate sizing: FinFETs vs 32 nm bulk MOSFETs. DAC 2006:528-31.
- [17] Raskin J-P, Chung TM, Kilchytska V, Lederer D, Flandre D. Analog/RF performance of multiple gate SOI devices: wideband simulations and characterization. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2006;53(5):1088–95.
- [18] Fernández R, Rodríguez R, Nafría M, Aymerich X, Kaczer B, Groeseneken G. FinFET and MOSFET preliminary comparison of gate oxide reliability. Microelectron Reliab 2006;46(9/11):1608–11.
- [19] Fossum JG. Physical insights on nanoscale multi-gate CMOS design. Solid-State Electron 2007;51(2):188–94.
- [20] Colinge J-P. FinFETs and other multi-gate transistors. New York: Springer; 2008.
- [21] Fossum JG, Zhou Z, Mathew L, Nguyen B-Y. SOI versus bulk-silicon nanoscale FinFETs. Solid-State Electron 2010;54(2):86–9.
- [22] Ritzenthaler R, Lime F, Faynot O, Cristoloveanu S, Iñiguez B. 3D analytical modelling of subthreshold characteristics in vertical multiple-gate FinFET transistors. Solid-State Electron 2011;65–66(2):94–102.
- [23] Talmat R, Achour H, Cretu B, Routoure J-M, Benfdila A, Carin R, et al. Low frequency noise characterization in n-channel FinFETs. Solid-State Electron 2012;70:20–6.
- [24] Kilchytska V, Collaert N, Rooyackers R, Lederer D, Raskin J-P, Flandre D. Perspectives of FinFETs for analog applications. ESSDERC 2004:65–8.
- [25] Breed AA, Roenker KP. A small-signal, RF simulation study of multiple-gate and silicon-on-insulator MOSFET devices. SiRF 2004:294–7.

- [26] Subramanian V, Parvais B, Borremans J, Mercha A, Linten D, Wambacq P, et al. Device and circuit-level analog performance trade-offs: a comparative study of planar bulk FETs versus FinFETs. IEDM Tech Dig 2005:919–22.
- [27] Wu W, Chan M. Gate resistance modeling of multifin MOS devices. IEEE Electron Dev Lett 2006;27(1):68–70.
- [28] Subramanian V, Parvais B, Borremans J, Mercha A, Linten D, Wambacq P, et al. Planar bulk MOSFETs versus FinFETs: an analog/RF perspective. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2006;53(12):3071–9.
- [29] Raskin J-P. SOI technology: an opportunity for RF designers? J Telecom Info Tech 2009;4:3–17.
- [30] Subramanian V, Mercha A, Parvais B, Dehan M, Groeseneken G, Sansen W, et al. Identifying the bottlenecks to the RF performance of FinFETs. VLSI 2010:111–6.
- [31] Nazarov A, Colinge J-P, Balestra F, Raskin J-P, Gamiz F, Lysenko VS. Semiconductor-on-insulator materials for nanoelectronics applications. New York: Springer; 2011.
- [32] Parvais B, Subramanian V, Mercha A, Dehan M, Wambacq P, Sansen W, et al. FinFET technology for analog and RF circuits. ICECS 2007:182–5.
- [33] Wambacq P, Verbruggen B, Scheir K, Borremans J, Dehan M, Linten D, et al. The potential of FinFETs for analog and RF circuit applications. IEEE Trans Circ Syst 2007;54(11):2541–51.
- [34] Subramanian V, Mercha A, Parvais B, Loo J, Gustin C, Dehan M, et al. Impact of fin width on digital and analog performances of n-FinFETs. Solid-State Electron 2007;51(4):551–9.
- [35] Kranti A, Armstrong GA. Comparative analysis of nanoscale MOS device architectures for RF applications. Semicond Sci Technol 2007;22(5):481–91.
- [36] Nuttinck S, Parvais B, Curatola G, Mercha A. Double-gate finFETs as a CMOS technology downscaling option: an RF perspective. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2007;54(2):279–83.
- [37] Wu W, Chan M. Analysis of geometry-dependent parasitics in multifin double-gate FinFETs. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2007;54(4):692–8.
- [38] Collaert N, De Keersgieter A, Dixit A, Ferain I, Lai L-S, Lenoble D, et al. Multigate devices for the 32 nm technology node and beyond. Solid-State Electron 2008;52(9):1291–6.
- [39] Tak N-K, Lee J-H. RF small signal modeling of tri-gate Ω MOSFETs implemented on bulk Si wafers. 2004 Topical meeting on silicon monolithic integrated circuits in RF systems. SiRF 2004;2004:266–9.
- [40] Wang J, Hutchens C, Popp J, Rowland J, Zhang Y. High-frequency FinFET model. Electron Lett 2005;41(7):443–4.
- [41] Wang J. Ultra-low power RF receiver based on double-gate CMOS FinFET technology. PhD thesis. Oklahoma State University; 2006.
- [42] Lederer D, Kilchytska V, Rudenko T, Collaert N, Flandre D, Dixit A, et al. FinFET analogue characterization from DC to 110 GHz. Solid-State Electron 2005;49(9):1488–96.
- [43] Lederer D, Parvais B, Mercha A, Collaert N, Jurczak M, Raskin J-P, et al. Dependence of FinFET RF performance on fin width. SiRF 2006:8–11.
- [44] Parvais B, Gustin C, De Heyn V, Loo J, Dehan M, Subramanian V, et al. Suitability of FinFET technology for low-power mixed-signal applications. ICICDT 2006:76–9.
- [45] Kang IM, Shin H. Non-quasi-static small-signal modeling and analytical parameter extraction of SOI FinFETs. IEEE Trans Nanotechnol 2006;5(3):205–10.
- [46] Kang IM, Non-quasi-static RF. Model for SOI FinFET and its verification. J Semicond Technol Sci 2010;10(2):160–4.
- [47] Jung J-H, Lee J-H. Extraction of substrate resistance in bulk FinFETs through RF modeling. IEEE Microw Wireless Comp Lett 2007;15(5):358–60.
- [48] Jung J-H, Lee J-H. Extraction of substrate resistance in multifinger bulk FinFETs using shorted source/drain configuration. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2007;54(9):2269–75.
- [49] Raskin J-P. Wideband characterization of SOI materials and devices. Solid-State Electron 2007;51(9):1161–71.
- [50] Tinoco JC, Martinez-Lopez AG, Raskin J-P. Mobility degradation and transistor asymmetry impact on field effect transistor access resistances extraction. Solid-State Electron 2011;56(1):214–8.
- [51] Crupi G, Schreurs DMM-P, Parvais B, Caddemi A, Mercha A, Decoutere S. Scalable and multibias high frequency modeling of multi fin FETs. Solid-State Electron 2006;50(10/11):1780–6.
- [52] Crupi G, Schreurs DMM-P, Caddemi A. On the small signal modeling of advanced microwave FETs: a comparative study. Int J RF Microw Comput-Aid Eng 2008;18(5):417–25.
- [53] Crupi G, Schreurs DMM-P, Caddemi A. Theoretical and experimental determination of onset and scaling of non-quasi-static phenomena for interdigitated FinFETs. IET Cir Dev Sys 2010;5(6):531–8.
- [54] Crupi G, Schreurs DMM-P, Caddemi A. Accurate silicon dummy structure model for nonlinear microwave FinFET modeling. Microelectron J 2010;41(9):574–8.
- [55] Deschrijver D, Avolio G, Schreurs DMM-P, Dhaene T, Crupi G, Knockaert L. Microwave small-signal modelling of FinFETs using multi-parameter rational fitting method. Electron Lett 2011;47(19):1084–6.
- [56] Marinković Z, Crupi G, Schreurs DMM-P, Caddemi A, Marković V. Microwave FinFET modeling based on artificial neural networks including lossy silicon substrate. Microelectron Eng 2011;88(10):3158–63.
- [57] Marinković Z, Crupi G, Schreurs DMM-P, Caddemi A, Marković V. Artificial neural network based modeling of FinFET forward transmission coefficient. TELSIKS 2011:238–41.
- [58] Marinković Z, Crupi G, Schreurs DMM-P, Caddemi A, Marković V. Multibias neural modeling of fin field-effect transistor admittance parameters. Microw Opt Technol Lett 2012;54(9):2082–8.

- [59] Schreurs DMM-P, Homayouni SM, Avolio G, Crupi G, Caddemi A. Capabilities and limitations of equivalent circuit models for modeling advanced Si FET devices. MIXDES 2010:70–4.
- [60] Raskin J-P, Pailloncy G, Lederer D, Danneville F, Dambrine G, Decoutere S, et al. High-frequency noise performance of 60-nm gate-length FinFETs. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2008;55(10):2718–27.
- [61] Crupi G, Caddemi A, Schreurs DMM-P, Wiatr W, Mercha A. Microwave noise modeling of FinFETs. Solid-State Electron 2011;56(1):18–22.
- [62] Wiatr W, Crupi G, Caddemi A, Mercha A, Schreurs DMM-P. Source-pull characterization of FinFET noise. MIXDES 2010:425–30.
- [63] Crupi G, Schreurs DMM-P, Xiao D, Caddemi A, Parvais B, Mercha A, et al. Determination and validation of new nonlinear FinFET model based on lookup tables. IEEE Microw Wireless Comp Lett 2007;17(5):361–3.
- [64] Crupi G, Schreurs DMM-P, Angelov I, Caddemi A, Parvais B. Non-linear FinFET modeling: lookup table and empirical approaches. Int J Microw Opt Technol 2008;3(3):157–64.
- [65] Crupi G, Schreurs DMM-P, Caddemi A, Angelov I, Homayouni M, Raffo A, et al. Purely analytical extraction of an improved nonlinear FinFET model including non-quasi-static effects. Microelectron Eng 2009;86(11):2283–9.
- [66] Crupi G, Avolio G, Schreurs DMM-P, Pailloncy G, Caddemi A, Nauwelaers B. Vector two-tone measurements for validation of nonlinear microwave FinFET model. Microelectron Eng 2010;87(10):2008–13.
- [67] Homayouni SM, Schreurs DMM-P, Crupi G, Nauwelaers BKJC. Non-quasistatic nonlinear model for FinFETs using higher-order sources. INMMiC 2008:13–6.
- [68] Homayouni SM, Schreurs DMM-P, Crupi G, Nauwelaers BKJC. Technology independent non-quasi-static table-based nonlinear model generation. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Tech 2009;57(12):2845–52.
- [69] Alam MS, Kranti A, Armstrong GA. An efficient neural network approach for nanoscale FinFET modelling and circuit simulation. Int J Numer Model: Electron Netw Dev Fields 2009;22(5):379–93.
- [70] Bohr M, Mistry K. Intel's revolutionary 22 nm transistor technology. Intel website; 2011.
- [71] Verspecht J. Large-signal network analysis. IEEE Microw Mag 2005;6(4): 82–92.
- [72] Schreurs DMM-P. Applications of vector non-linear microwave measurements. IET Microw Antennas Propag 2010;4(4):421–5.
- [73] Rohdin H, Moll N, Su CY, Lee GS. Interfacial gate resistance in Schottkybarrier-gate field-effect transistors. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 1998;45(12):2407-16.
- [74] Scholten AJ, Smit GDJ, Pijper RMT, Tiemeijer LF, Mercha A, Klaassen DBM. FinFET compact modelling for analogue and RF applications. IEDM Tech Dig 2010:8.4.1–4.
- [75] Raskin J-P, Viviani A, Flandre D, Colinge J-P. Substrate crosstalk reduction using SOI technology. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 1997;44(12): 2252–61.
- [76] Lederer D, Raskin J-P. New substrate passivation method dedicated to high resistivity SOI wafer fabrication with increase substrate resistivity. IEEE Electron Dev Lett 2005;26(11):805–7.
- [77] Lederer D, Raskin J-P. Effective resistivity of fully processed SOI substrates. Solid-State Electron 2005;49(3):491–6.
- [78] Lederer D, Raskin J-P. RF performance of a commercial SOI technology transferred onto a passivated HR silicon substrate. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2008;55(7):1664–71.
- [79] Nawaz M, Decker S, Giles L-F, Molzer W, Schulz T. Evaluation of process parameter space of bulk FinFETs using 3D TCAD. Microelectron Eng 2008;85(7):1529–39.
- [80] Shamiryan D, Redolfi A, Boullart W. Dry etching process for bulk finFET manufacturing. Microelectron Eng 2009;86(1):96–8.
- [81] Poljak M, Jovanović V, Suligoj T. Improving bulk FinFET DC performance in comparison to SOI FinFET. Microelectron Eng 2009;86(10):2078–85.
- [82] Chiarella T, Witters L, Mercha A, Kerner C, Rakowski M, Ortolland C, et al. Benchmarking SOI and bulk FinFET alternatives for PLANAR CMOS scaling succession. Solid-State Electron 2010;54(9):855–60.
- [83] Andrade MGC, Martino JA, Aoulaiche M, Collaert N, Simoen E, Claeys C. Behavior of triple-gate bulk FinFETs with and without DTMOS operation. Solid-State Electron 2012;71:63–8.
- [84] Pozar DM. Microwave engineering. New York: John Wiley and Sons; 1998.
- [85] Scholten AJ, Smit GDJ, Pijper RMT, Tiemeijer LF, Tuinhout HP, van der Steen J-LPJ, et al. Experimental assessment of self-heating in SOI FinFETs. IEDM Tech Dig 2009:305–8.
- [86] Makovejev S, Olsen S, Raskin J-P. RF extraction of self-heating effects in FinFETs of various geometries. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2011;58(10): 3335–41.
- [87] Fundamentals of RF and microwave noise figure measurements. 5952–8255E Agilent Technologies Inc.; 2004.
- [88] O'Callaghan JM, Mondal JP. A vector approach for noise parameter fitting and selection of source admittance. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Tech 1991;39(8):1376–82.
- [89] Tasker PJ, Reinert W, Hughes B, Braunstein J, Schlechtweg M. Transistor noise parameter extraction using a $50-\Omega$ measurement system. IEEE MTT-S Int Microw Symp Dig 1993:1251–4.
- [90] Caddemi A, Crupi G. On the noise measurements and modeling for on wafer HEMTs up to 26.5 GHz. Microw Opt Technol Lett 2010;52(8):1799–803.
- [91] Lord AJ. Comparing the accuracy and repeatability of on-wafer calibration techniques to 110 GHz. EuMC 1999:28–31.

- [92] Walters P, Pollard R, Richardson J, Gamand P, Suchet P. On-wafer measurement uncertainty for 3-terminal active millimeter-wave devices. GaAs IC Symp Dig 1992:55–8.
- [93] Fisher G. A guide to successful on wafer RF characterisation. Cascade Microtech Europe Ltd.
- [94] King FD, Winson P, Snider AD, Dunleavy L, Levinson DP. Math methods in transistor modeling: condition numbers for parameter extraction. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Tech 1998;46(9):1313–4.
- [95] King FD, Winson P, Snider AD, Dunleavy L, Levinson DP. The condition numbers arising in MESFET parameter extraction. IEEE SoutheastCon 1996:385–7.
- [96] Taher H, Schreurs DMM-P, Vandenbergs S, Nauwelaers B. Influence of deembedding on the extraction sensitivity of SiGe HBT. INMMiC 2004: 81–4.
- [97] Dambrine G, Cappy A, Heliodore F, Playez E. A new method for determining the FET small-signal equivalent circuit. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Tech 1988;36(7):1151–9.
- [98] Wood J, Root DE. Bias-dependent linear scalable millimeter-wave FET model. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Tech 2000;48(12):2352–60.
- [99] Crupi G, Xiao D, Schreurs DMM-P, Limiti E, Caddemi A, De Raedt W, et al. Accurate multibias equivalent-circuit extraction for GaN HEMTs. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Tech 2006;54(10):3616–22.
- [100] Zárate-de Landa A, Zúñiga-Juárez JE, Loo-Yau JR, Reynoso-Hernández JA, Maya-Sánchez MDC, del Valle-Padilla JL. Advances in linear modeling of microwave transistors. IEEE Microw Mag 2009;10(2):100. 102–111,146.
- [101] Cho H, Burk DE. A three step method for the de-embedding of high frequency S-parameter measurements. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 1991;38(6):1371–5.
- [102] Chen CH, Deen MJ. High frequency noise of MOSFET's I modeling. Solid-State Electron 1998;42(11):2069-81.
- [103] Vandamme EP, Schreurs DMM-P, van Dinther C. Improved three-step deembedding method to accurately account for the influence of pad parasitics in silicon on-wafer RF test structures. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2001;48(4):737-42.
- [104] Torres-Torres R, Murphy-Arteaga R, Reynoso-Hernández JA. Analytical model and parameter extraction to account for the pad parasitics in RF-CMOS. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2005;52(7):1335–42.
- [105] Nan L, Xiong Y-Z, Mouthaan K, Issaoun A, Shi J, Ooi B-L. A "thru-short" method for noise de-embedding of MOSFETs. Microw Opt Technol Lett 2009;51(5):1379–82.
- [106] Root DE. Analysis and exact solution of relaxation-time differential equations describing non quasi-static large-signal FET models. EuMC 1994:854–9.
- [107] Barciela MF, Tasker PJ, Campos-Roca Y, Demmler M, Massler H, Sanchez E, et al. A simplified broad-band large-signal nonquasi-static table-based FET model. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Tech 2000;48(3):395–405.
- [108] Lee S, Yu HK. Determining non-quasi-static small-signal equivalent circuit of a RF silicon MOSFET. Solid-State Electron 2001;45(2):359–64.
- [109] Santarelli A, Di Giacomo V, Raffo A, Filicori F, Vannini G, Aubry R, et al. Nonquasi-static large-signal model of GaN FETs through an equivalent voltage approach. Int J RF Microw Comput-Aid Eng 2008;18(6):507–16.
- [110] Crupi G, Schreurs DMM-P, Caddemi A, Raffo A, Vannini G. Investigation on the non-quasi-static effect implementation for millimeter-wave FET models. Int J RF Microw Comput-Aid Eng 2010;20(1):87–93.
- [111] Raskin J-P, Dambrine G, Gillon R. Direct extraction of the series equivalent circuit parameters for the small-signal model of SOI MOSFET's. IEEE Microw Guid Wave Lett 1997;7(12):408–10.
- [112] Sung R, Bendix P, Das MB. Extraction of high-frequency equivalent circuit parameters of submicron gate-length MOSFET's. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 1998;45(8):1769–75.
- [113] Jen SH-M, Enz CC, Pehlke DR, Schröter M, Sheu BJ. Accurate modeling and parameter extraction for MOS transistors valid up to 10 GHz. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 1999;46(11):2217–27.
- [114] Dambrine G, Raskin J-P, Danneville F, Vanhoecker-Janier D, Colinge J-P, Cappy A. High-frequency four noise parameters of silicon-on-insulator-based technology MOSFET for the design of low-noise RF integrated circuits. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 1999;46(8):1733–41.
- [115] Bracale A, Ferlet-Cavrois V, Fel N, Pasquet D, Gauthier J-L, Pelloie J-L, et al. A new approach for SOI devices small-signal parameters extraction. Analog Integr Circ Signal Process 2000;25(2):157–69.
- [116] Giannini F, Graglia F, Leuzzi G, Serino A. Accurate microwave characterisation of power LD-MOSFETs. GAAS 2000:4p.
- [117] Pascht A, Grözing M, Wiegner D, Berroth M. Small-signal and temperature noise model for MOSFETs. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Tech 2002;50(8): 1927–34.
- [118] Sakalas P, Zirath HG, Litwin A, Schröter M, Matulionis A. Impact of pad and gate parasitics on small-signal and noise modeling of 0.35 μm gate length MOS transistors. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2002;49(5):871–80.
- [119] Kwon I, Je M, Lee K, Shin H. A simple and analytical parameter-extraction method of a microwave MOSFET. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Tech 2002;50(6):1503–9.
- [120] Vandamme EP, Schreurs DMM-P, van Dinther C, Badenes G, Deferm L. Development of a RF large signal MOSFET model, based on an equivalent circuit, and comparison with the BSIM3v3 compact model. Solid-State Electron 2002;46(4):353–60.
- [121] Siligaris A, Dambrine G, Schreurs DMM-P, Danneville F. A new empirical nonlinear model for sub-250 nm channel MOSFET. IEEE Microw Guid Wave Lett 2003;13(10):449–51.

- [122] Je M, Han J, Shin H, Lee K. A simple four-terminal small-signal model of RF MOSFETs and its parameter extraction. Microelectron Reliab 2003;43(4):601–9.
- [123] Asgaran S, Deen MJ, Chen C-H, Rezvani GA, Kamali Y, Kiyota Y. Analytical determination of MOSFET's high-frequency noise parameters from NF₅₀ measurements and its application in RFIC design. IEEE J Solid-State Circuits 2007;42(5):1034–43.
- [124] Emam M, Tinoco JC, Vanhoenacker-Janvier D, Raskin J-P. High-temperature DC and RF behaviors of partially-depleted SOI MOSFET transistors. Solid-State Electron 2008;52(12):1924–32.
- [125] Wood J, Aaen PH, Bridges D, Lamey D, Guyonnet M, Chan DS, et al. A nonlinear electro-thermal scalable model for high-power RF LDMOS transistors. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Tech 2009;57(2):282–92.
- [126] Tang Y, Zhang L, Wang Y. Accurate small signal modeling and extraction of silicon MOSFET for RF IC application. Solid-State Electron 2010;54(11):1312–8.
- [127] Gao J. Direct parameter-extraction method for MOSFET noise model from microwave noise figure measurement. Solid-State Electron 2011;63(1):42–8.
- [128] Raskin J-P, Gillon R, Chen J, Vanhoenacker D, Colinge J-P. Accurate SOI MOSFET characterisation at microwave frequencies for device performance optimisation and analogue modelling. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 1998;45(5):1017–25.
- [129] Ernst T, Cristoloveanu S. Buried oxide fringing capacitance: a new physical model and its implication on SOI device scaling and architecture. IEEE Int SOI Conf 1999;38–9.
- [130] Fossum JG, Chowdhury MM, Trivedi VP, King TJ, Choi YK, An J, et al. Physical insights on design and modeling of nanoscale FinFETs. IEDM Tech Dig 2003:679–82.
- [131] Yesayan A, Pregaldiny F, Chevillon N, Lallement C, Sallese JM. Physics-based compact model for ultra-scaled FinFETs. Solid-State Electron 2011;62(1):165–73.
- [132] Ma C, Zhang L, Zhang C, Zhang X, He J, Zhang X. A physical based model to predict performance degradation of FinFET accounting for interface state distribution effect due to hot carrier injection. Microelectron Reliab 2011;51(2):337–41.
- [133] Bertazzi F, Bonani F, Donati Guerrieri S, Ghione G. Physics-based SS and SSLS variability assessment of microwave devices through efficient sensitivity analysis. INMMiC 2012:3p.
- [134] Angelov I, Ferndahl M, Gavell M. On the implementation of device processing tolerances in FET large signal models. INMMiC 2012:3p.
- [135] Chang L, Choi YK, Ha D, Ranade P, Xiong S, Bokor J, et al. Extremely scaled silicon nano-CMOS devices. Proc IEEE 2003;91(11):1860–73.
- [136] Khan HR, Mamaluy D, Vasileska D. Simulation of the impact of process variation on the optimized 10-nm FinFET. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2008;55(8):2134–41.
- [137] Choi JH, Murthy J, Roy K. The effect of process variation on device temperature in FinFET circuits. ICCAD 2007:747–51.
- [138] Baek R, Kang C, Kumar A, Sohn C, Michalak T, Borst C, et al. Comprehensive study of process-induced device performance variability and optimization for 14 nm technology node bulk FinFETs. SISPAD 2012:105–8.

- [139] Lakshmi B, Srinivasan R. Statistical modelling of ft to process parameters in 30 nm gate length FinFETs. CoRR 2010:12p.
- [140] Swahn B, Hassoun S. Electro-thermal analysis of multi-fin devices. IEEE Trans VLSI Syst 2008;16(7):816–29.
- [141] Hjelmgren H, Litwin A. Small-signal substrate resistance effect in RFCMOS identified through device simulations. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2001;48:397–9.
- [142] Lu SS, Meng C, Chen TW, Chen HC. The origin of the kink phenomenon of transistor scattering parameter S22. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Tech 2001;49(2):333–40.
- [143] Lin YS, Lu SS. An analysis of the kink phenomenon of scattering parameter S22 in RF power mosfets for system-on-chip (SOC) applications. Microw Opt Technol Lett 2003;36(5):371–6.
- [144] Lin YS, Lu SS. An analysis of small-signal gate-drain resistance effect on RF power MOSFETs. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2003;50(2):525–8.
- [145] Crupi G, Avolio G, Raffo A, Barmuta P, Schreurs DMMP, Caddemi A, et al. Investigation on the thermal behavior for microwave GaN HEMTs. Solid-State Electron 2011;64(1):28–33.
- [146] Crupi G, Raffo A, Caddemi A, Vannini G. The kink phenomenon in the transistor S22: a systematic and numerical approach. IEEE Microw Wireless Comp Lett 2012;22(8):406–8.
- [147] Goto M, Ohta Y, Aigo T, Moritani A. A small-signal linear equivalent circuit of HEMT's fabricated on GaAs-on-Si wafers. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Tech 1996;44(5):668–73.
- [148] Chumbes EM, Schremer AT, Smart JA, Wang Y, MacDonald NC, Hogue D, et al. AlGaN/GaN high electron mobility transistors on Si(111) substrates. IEEE Trans Electron Dev 2001;48(3):420–6.
- [149] Lin YS, Chen CC, Liang HB, Huang MS. Analyses and wideband modeling (DCto-50 GHz) of dummy open devices on silicon for accurate RF Devices and ICS de-embedding applications. Microwave Opt Technol Lett 2007;49(4):879–82.
- [150] Dambrine G, Belquin J-M, Danneville F, Cappy A. A new extrinsic equivalent circuit of HEMT's including noise for millimeter-wave circuit design. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Tech 1998;46(9):1231–6.
- [151] Agilent PNA-X Series. 5989-8041EN Agilent Technologies Inc.; 2009.
- [152] Lee S, Jagannathan B, Narasimha S, Chou A, Zamdmer N, Johnson J, et al. Record RF performance of 45-nm SOI CMOS technology. IEDM Tech Dig 2007:255–8.
- [153] Kranti A, Raskin J-P, Armstrong GA. Optimizing FinFET geometry and parasitics for RF applications. SOI 2008:123–4.
- [154] Moldovan O, Lederer D, Iniguez B, Raskin J-P. Finite element simulations of parasitic capacitances related to multiple-gate field-effect transistors architectures. SiRF 2008:183–6.
- [155] Tinoco JC, Alvarado J, Martinez-Lopez AG, Raskin J-P. Impact of extrinsic capacitances on FinFETs RF performance. SiRF 2012:73–6.
- [156] Subramanian V. Study of analog and RF performance of multiple gate field effect transistors for future CMOS technologies. PhD dissertation. Leuven (Belgium): KU Leuven & IMEC; 2008.
- [157] Kilchytska V, Rudenko T, Collaert N, Rooyackers R, Jurczak M, Raskin J-P, et al. Mobility characterization in FinFETs using split C-V technique. ULIS 2005:117–20.